
Montevallo City Council Work Session 
May 12, 2014  

5:30 p.m. at City Hall 
 
 

Montevallo City Council Meeting 
May 12, 2014  

6:00 p.m. at City Hall 
 

Pledge of Allegiance 
 
Meeting Call to Order 
 
Approval and/or corrections of the minutes – 4/14/14 & 4/30/14  
 
Student Recognitions / Awards 
 
Opportunities for citizens to speak to the Council  
 
Committee Reports and Consideration of Bills: 

o Public Health & Safety (Police, Fire, Code Enforcement, Housing Abatement)–  
o Sustainability (Streets & Sanitation, Recycling, Arbor & Beautification, ValloCycle, Environmental 

Preservation Initiatives) – 
o Recreation, Preservation and Community Development (Parks & recreation, Golf Course, Youth 

Athletics, Trails, Historical Commission, Planning &Zoning, Annexations) –  
o Education, Arts & Outreach (Schools, UM, Boys & Girls Club, Library, American Village, Sister City 

Commission, Artwalk, Middle School Grant) – 
o Finance, Economic Development & Tourism (Finance, MDCD, IDB, Chamber) –  

 
Consent Agenda: 
 
New Business:  

o Resolution approving Resurfacing of CR-12 (Spring Creek Rd) from Shelby St to CR-22 
 

Old Business: 
o Recommendation to change the name of North Boundary to reflect new purpose. Suggestions : 

“Montevallo Way, University Boulevard, Montevallo Street, The Promenade, University Park Drive” 
o Ordinance Transferring Ownership of Lot in front of Middle School to the BOE 
o Resolution declaring August 1-3, 2014 as 2014 “Back to School” Sales Tax Holiday 

 
Board Appointments: 
 

o Recommendation from Tom Walker to reappoint Robert K. (Kirk) Lightfoot to a term on the American 
Village Public Education Building Authority to expire on November 11, 2019.   

 
Other Business 
 
Citizen Participation  
 
Adjourn 
 



Montevallo City Council Work Session  
May 12, 2014  
5:30 p.m. at City Hall  
  
Minutes – Work Session 

Mayor Hollie C. Cost, Council Member Rusty Nix, Council Member Willie Goldsmith, Council Member 
Don Hughes, Council Member Sharon Gilbert, and Council Member Dee Woodham, were in attendance.  
Mayor Hollie C. Cost called the work session to order at 5:27 p.m. 

(Council Member Sharon Gilbert arrived at 5:30 p.m.) 

Committee Reports & Consideration of Bills 

Public Health & Safety (Police, Fire, Code Enforcement, Housing Abatement (Council Member Goldsmith) 
 
Chief Jeremy Littleton – gave his report (Police Department) 



 



 



Chief Bill Reid – gave his report (Fire Department) 

 



 
  



 
  



 
  



 
  



Chief Bill Reid said that they are going to staff a twenty-four hour, seven day a week medic unit to be 
housed at Station 2 and will be run by Southeast Shelby Rescue. 
 
Brad Davis (Fire Department) gave report on the First Response Rescue.  
The truck has been ordered and funded by Shelby County Health Foundation.  The cost of the truck was 
$157,000. The equipment for the truck will be provided by Southeast Shelby Rescue.   They are not 
asking for any funding, just wanting permission to use the facility at Station No.2.   Council Member 
Hughes inquired about the funding of the program and if the funding was to stop what will they do.  If 
the funding was to stop, then they would revert back to what they are doing now but will continue to 
offer these services.   
 
Council Member Woodham stated that Southeast Shelby Rescue is currently operating this at a 
breakeven level.  The expectation will be that Montevallo will also be at a breakeven level. Southeast 
Shelby and Shelby County Health Foundation are basically paying our start-up cost and this in turn is an 
incredible benefit for our community.  
 
Chief Reid also reported that they are working out the details of the lease agreement.    The City’s 
Architect and Inspector will need to go through the plans before any of changes are made.  Also, the City 
Attorney will need to review the lease document for liability purposes.   Mayor Cost confirmed that they 
just need a Motion to Utilize Station No.2 for these purchases and on contingent to any other changes 
that needs to be made.  Project should start around October, 2014. 
 
Education, Arts & Outreach – (Schools, UM , Boys & Girls Club, Library, American Village, Sister City 
Commission, Art Walk, Middle School Grant)   Council Member Gilbert gave her report as follows: 

 
 
 



 
 
The Boys and Girls Club will have two locations this summer; Orr Park and the Montevallo Elementary 
School.  The girls from the Girls Club just finished Girls on the run -5K this past weekend.  They will be 
recognized at our next Council Meeting, June 2, 2014.   
 
Sustainability (Streets & Sanitation, Recycling, Arbor & Beautification, ValloCycle, Environmental 
Preservation Initiatives)   
 
Shane Dunaway (Assistant to Public Works) reported in place of Kirk Hamby.  Council Member Hughes 
inquired about the roof at the recycling center.  The roof is complete.   



Recreation, Preservation and Community Development (Parks & Recreation, Golf Course, Youth 
Athletics, Trails, Historical Commission, Planning & Zoning, Annexations)  
 
Nothing to report on Parks & Recreation at this time, Shane has not been informed to attend the City 
Council meetings and Ed Davis is not in to give a report on Golf.   
 
Council Member Woodham there is a document we need to review under Other Business and requests 
that the Council gives the Mayor authority to enter into.  This is an easement agreement with the 
Freshwater Land Trust, the City and land owners to extend our trail from Orr Park up to Shoal Creek Park 
which is the Mahler Property.  This would allow protection of the creek long that way and this will also 
give us room for a trail, when we have the funds become available, to put it in.  This agreement has 
been approved by the City Attorney. 
 
Historical Commission where do we stand on the cemetery at Orr Park?  Herman Lehman reported that 
we have contacted the surveyor, and they will get it on their schedule. 
 
With regards to the Historical Commission, where do we stand on the Cemetery at Orr Park?  Herman 
Lehman said that we have already contacted the surveyor.  We are waiting for them to let us know 
when we will be put on their schedule, hopefully by the end of the month.    
 
Finance, Economic Development & Tourism (Finance, MCDC, IDB, Chamber) 
The Hotel RFP went out late last week early this week.  The respondents have 90 days to respond.   
 
The paving of the track itself should take place in October.  The softball field is on track to be completed 
by year end.  These are the time tables they have provided and are currently working with the University 
of Montevallo on this project. 
 
Going over some of the larger bills; $1,800 for the auditor, and $8,000 for the Police Department Radios.  
The next Finance Committee meeting will be the last Wednesday of the month, May 28, 2014 at 4:30 
p.m.  Chief Reid asked if they could discuss heart monitors at this meeting and for it to be added to the 
Agenda.  The Quarterly Business Breakfast is scheduled for this Friday at 8:00 a.m. On Wednesday May 
21, 2014 is the Chamber of Commerce Luncheon at the Library.  We need to remind everyone that the 
Farmer’s Market starts on June 2nd from 3:00 to 6:00 p.m. (every Monday behind the Baptist Church) 
 
New Business 
 
Resolution approving Resurfacing of CR-12 (Spring Creek Road) from Shelby Street to CR-22 
Herman Lehman stated that this is a standard agreement with ALDOT to allow them to go on the road 
and pave.    
  



Old Business 
 
Mayor Cost stated that a Poll will be added to the Website to allow additional citizenship participation in 
the recommendation to change the name of North Boundary, and doesn’t want to make a motion until 
they have had ample time to participate in this poll. 
 
Ordinance Transferring Ownership of Lot in front of Middle School to the Board of Education.  Mayor 
Cost, Council Members Woodham and Hughes attended a meeting May 9, 2014. The primary concerns 
discussed:  with respect to fire safety, this was clearly addressed, there will be three (3) hydrants which 
is above and beyond what they have right now; there is an appropriate radius for the fire department to 
turn around, this was confirmed by Chief Bill Reed; with respect to the Water Board and where those 
lines were located.  Both the City Engineer and the Board of Education’s Engineer are communicating, 
and there were no issues between them, this has also been clarified; with regards to the safety aspect, 
we will be significantly limiting access to a neighborhood that definitely needs the security, as all other 
neighborhoods do.  As a city it is our obligation to make sure that the neighborhood is safe and has 
adequate protection.  Chief Jeremy Littleton met came up with some excellent ideas and an additional 
access point will be opened.  Primary interest right now is getting the road cut.  
 
Council Member Hughes the proposed road that runs in front of housing authority and then joins Hwy 
119.  We will need to create a name for this road.  It will extend out from the road that is currently 
there.  We have permission from the State not to have a turning lane and by doing this will save us 
approximately $150,000.  The property that is in two (2) 25’ lots, one 25’ lot we picked up for taxes.   
The other 25’ lot we are searching for the owner.  In addition to this there is the removal of an 
abandoned house that is there.  Mr. Ellis is looking into both of these and hopefully we will be able to 
get this cleared up.   Once this has been cleared up, then we will proceed with establishing the right-
away through there.  This will also help us with the drainage in that area, because it will take it directly 
Highway 119.  Mr. Ellis will provide us with a status report in approximately two weeks.    If we are 
unsuccessful in locating the owner of the property, then a condemnation will be issued on the 25’ piece 
of property, this will be the process we follow. 
 
The final issue discussed was the fair exchange of property.  The School Board owns about ½ acre  
they are asking us to deed over to them.  There have been some discussions about us clearing up some 
deed issues for example:  the Fire Department is located on School Board Property.  It was discussed at 
the meeting the ability for us to trade out, their parking lot for the Fire Department.  We also asked for 
the property behind the Fire Department, which is the field that is used for athletic purposes.   What 
was presented to us was they thought that the field there would possibly be needed for accreditation 
purposes, because of the amount of acreage they need for high schools, they was a concern that they 
may not be able to accredited if they did not have enough property.  They also discussed needing that 
property for future use of athletics.   
 
As soon as everything gets squared away by the City and the Board of Education, then this will be 
brought up for a vote.  It is on the Agenda now but it may come up later on for a vote tonight.   Mayor 
Cost’s recommendation is to wait until we have heard from the Board of Education first.  We just like to 
have everything clarified before proceeding.  Council Member Hughes suggested that we give the 
property to the Board of Education even though they have not satisfied all the conditions required of 
the council.   
  



Montevallo City Council Meeting 
May 12, 2014  
6:00 p.m. at City Hall 
 
Mayor Hollie C. Cost, Council Member Rusty Nix, Council Member Willie Goldsmith, Council Member 
Don Hughes, Council Member Sharon Gilbert, and Council Member Dee Woodham, were in attendance.   

Meeting Called to Order - Mayor opened the meeting at 6:00 p.m. 

Pledge of Allegiance 

Approval and/or corrections of the minutes:  (Two sets to approve) 

Council Member Goldsmith made a Motion to Approve the Minutes from the April 14, 2014. Council 
Member Nix seconded.  Abstained by Council Members Hughes and Woodham, all other Council 
Members said “AYES” – Motion approved. 

Council Member Nix made a Motion to Approve the Minutes from the April 30, 2014 pending the inserts 
from Council Member Gilbert and Allie Williams.   Council Member Goldsmith seconded.  Abstained by 
Council Members Hughes, all other Council Members said “AYES” – Motion approved. 

Student Recognition / Awards: 

The following staff and students were recognized from the High School: 

Montevallo’s Excellence in Service Award 

Meredith Goggins 

Guadalupe Serrano 

Jill Brantley  

Kelsie Sanders 

Remi Hernandez 

Kelli Sellers 

Megan Dockery 

Ana Ayala 

Montevallo’s Academic Excellence Award 

Austin Spears 

Jakob Pierce 



Anahi Jinez 

Kenny Oswald 

Lemetria Mounticure 

Alex Buttgereit 

Elizabeth Frederick 

Montevallo’s School Staff Excellence Award 

Patti Dabbs 

Montevallo’s Excellent Educator Award 

Rose D’Alessio 

Erma Hinton 

Jordan Pritchett 

 

The following staff and students were recognized from the Elementary School: 

Montevallo Elementary Student of the Month 

Sarah Garcia-Anderson 

Tyler Jones 

Montevallo Elementary Educator of the Month 

Taylor Perry 

Teresa Burden  

Emily Lightsey 

Montevallo Elementary Employee/Staff of the month 

Rebecca Oden 

Rebecca Gentry 

  



Opportunities for citizens to speak to the Council 

Thomas Lilly Jr. commented on the Board of Education and he doesn’t want anything to hold up this 
project.  He does want them to consider the citizens that live in this neighborhood, by blocking the 
street that they have had access to for a long period of time.   

Mrs. Welcome wanted to thank Council Member Hughes for coming out there on Easter Sunday to pave 
some of the pot holes on Hwy 203.  These pot holes have resurfaced.  She also brought up the 
information about the tree hanging off.  Council Member Hughes said the limbs are out to the right 
away and we will get this taken care of.  As far as the temporary patching – these will need to be 
excavated each and this will continue to happen until it is completely repaired. 

Ms. English she had a meeting with Kirk Hamby, Michael Harmon and Shane Baugh and they are all on 
track.  They started rebuilding the Butterfly Garden, which was pretty much gone; with donated plants 
and plants donated from the Botanical Gardens they were able to fix the garden. 

The Community Garden has to be located on the Housing Authority property because that was what the 
Grant was given to us for.  The Housing Authority actually selected to do it over there first.  Mrs. English 
also said that the Birmingham Coalition for Community Gardens had already put Seed the able but after 
a few meetings and discussions they have also added UM’s and the Editable Forest Garden and they 
would like to add that garden to their website.  There is a lot of publicity and promoting Montevallo. 



Blue & Green Ribbon – see report provided by the Shelby County Humane Society and the information 
regarding the ASPCA Rachael Ray $100KChallenge to receive Grant Money.

 



Mr. HG asked who made the proposal to change the name of North Boundary.  Mayor Cost went into 
detail as to why there has been an interest in changing the name and explained the Poll that will be 
placed on the website along with Facebook and the options the citizens will have to choose from.  

NEW BUSINESS 

There has been a Resolution for resurfacing County Road 12 (Spring Creek Road) from Shelby Street to 
County Road 22.  We discussed this in our Work Session.  Mayor Cost called for a Motion.  Council 
Member Woodham moved to the Motion for Resolution for Resurfacing CR-12 (Spring Creek Rd) from 
Shelby St to CR-22.  Council Member Hughes second.  ALL AYES … MOTION APPROVED 

Herman Lehman stated that the Resolution for Back to School Sales Tax Holiday should fall under New 
Business and it is an Ordinance not a Resolution.  So if we could leave the regular order of business.  
Mayor Cost called for a motion to request to leave the regular order of business.  Council Member 
Hughes moved to approve motion.  Council Member Nix second.   ALL AYES … MOTION APPROVED 

We have an Ordinance for declaring August 1 – 3, 2014 “Back to School” Sales Tax Holiday, Mayor Cost 
called for a Motion.  Council Member Nix moved to approve the Motion, Council Member Goldsmith 
second.  ALL AYES … MOTION APPROVED. 

Mayor Cost called for a motion to go back into the regular order OF business.  Council Member 
Woodham moved to approve motion, Council Member Goldsmith second.  ALL AYES … MOTION 
APPROVED. 

OLD BUSINESS 

Mayor Cost said we had discussed changing the name of North Boundary, we have not had enough 
public input to make any changes and recommends carrying this over for a ruling at the next Council 
Meeting scheduled for June 2, 2014.    

The next item on the Agenda is the Ordinance transferring ownership of the Lot in front of the Middle 
School to the Board of Education.  As discussed in the work session it is Mayor Cost’s recommendation 
to wait until we hear from the School Board and we would need to have a special called meeting to vote 
on this. Council Member Hughes inquired about recessing this meeting.  Mayor Cost said that we would 
have to recess it to a specific date and we do not have that information. Council Member Hughes went 
into detail as to why we should go ahead and approve this, since they are expected to spend at least 
$8,000,000 on the three schools and would like to expedite the process. 

Council Member Hughes moved to approve a Motion to approve offering the lot to the Board of 
Education for the construction of the Middle School property.  No one second the motion and Mayor 
Cost requested that this be included on the next Agenda.  Mayor Cost said that she would contact the 
Board of Education to inquire on the status, and she will call for a special meeting to vote on this. 

  



BOARD APPOINTMENTS    

We have had a recommendation from Tom Walker to reappoint Robert K. (Kirk) Lightfoot to a term on 
the American Village Education Building Authority to expire on November 11, 2019.   He was very 
complimentary of his performance.  Mayor Cost called for a Motion.  Council Member Nix moved to 
approve the motion to appoint Robert K (Kirk) Lightfoot to a term on the American Village Education 
Building Authority, Council Member Goldsmith second.  ALL AYES … MOTION APPROVED. 

OTHER BUSINESS 

We have the issue of the Easement Agreement and we have discussed this already in the work session.   
Mayor Cost called for a Motion.  Council Member Hughes moved to approve the Motion of the 
Easement Agreement, Council Member Nix second.  ALL AYES … MOTION APPROVED. 
  



 

  



 

  



 

  



 

  



 



 



 

  



 

  



  



  



 

  



 

  



 

  



 

  



 

  



 

  



 

  



 

  



 

  



 

  



 

  



 

  



 

  



 

  



 

  



 

  



 

  



  



The Fire Department has requested that we approve the use of their building (Station No.2) for the 
extended services that they outlined in our meeting.  Council Member Woodham requested that we 
make this contingent and have the Engineer, Architect and City Attorney review the documents prior to 
signing of the lease.  Mayor cost called for a Motion.  Council Member Nix moved to approve this 
Motion, Council Member Hughes second.  ALL AYES…MOTION APPROVED. 

Council Member Woodham requested that the memorandum of understanding between the City and 
the Cooperative District to be added to the Agenda for next week.  This will give Debby Raymond time to 
get with Susan Hayes and present us with the formal document they both agree to.   

University of Montevallo Board of Trustees voted unanimously to give President Stewart the authority 
to enter into a lease agreement with the Cooperative District depending on the response we receive on 
the Hotel’s RFP.  There has been no decision on what to do with the Jeter Building at this time.   

CITIZEN PARTICIPATION 

Thomas Lilly Jr., recommended that we put in a traffic light.   

Mayor Cost called for a Motion to Adjourn.  Council Member Nix moved to approve Motion, Council 
Member Goldsmith.  ALL AYES … MOTION APPROVED. 

 

 

 


